
CHARLOTTE COUNTY AIRPORT AUTHORITY 

 

MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING – OCTOBER 17, 2019– 9:00 A.M. 

 

 5 

1. Call to Order 

 

2.  Invocation  

 

Commissioner Herston gave the invocation. 10 

 

3. Pledge of Allegiance 

 

4. Roll Call  

 15 

Present: Chair Seay; Commissioners Andrews, Coppola, Hancik and Herston; COO Mallard; 

Attorney Carr; Ms. Hendren; Mr. Ridenour; Mrs. Cauley; Ms. Desguin; Mr. Laroche; Mrs. 

Miller, and Mr. Hafenbreidel. Others present: Jim Kaletta; Councilwoman Carey; Richard 

Pitz; Lionel Shuman, others from the private sector and a member of the press. Absent: CEO 

Parish. 20 

 

5. Citizen’s Input 

 

6. Additions and/or Deletions to the Agenda 

 25 

Mr. Mallard removed the Enterprise Leasing Company, LLC lease from the Consent Agenda 

to bring back at a future meeting.  

 

7. Employee Service Recognition 

 30 

On behalf of Jessica Mannuzza, Keith Hafenbreidel accepted a 5 year of service award from 

Ms. Desguin. Mr. Mallard spoke highly of Mrs. Mannuzza and thanked her for her service in 

the Air Force Reserves.  

 

8. Consent Agenda 35 

 

Commissioner Herston motioned to approve the revised Consent Agenda. 

Commissioner Andrews seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

 

9. Secretary/Treasurer’s Report 40 

 

Mr. Mallard reported that Staff is working with AmeriGas to collect their past due amount 

and Mr. Loy is paid through the 60 days’ notice. He reported that there was a small operating 

loss of $22,744 for August however there were additional fuel sales of approximately $22,000 

which balanced it out. He reported that Staff is approximately $800,000 ahead of the budget 45 

and cash and cash equivalents is up to $15.3 million. 

 

10. Liaison Reports 

 

a) Punta Gorda City Council – Commissioner Hancik reported that the City of Punta Gorda 50 

is in the public input stage of their Master Plan and that nothing within the Master Plan is 
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concerning to the Airport. Chair Seay thanked Councilwoman Carey for all that she does 

with the City of Punta Gorda. 

 

b) Board of County Commissioners – Commissioner Herston had nothing to report.  

 5 

c) Metropolitan Planning Organization – Commissioner Andrews reported that he’ll be 

attending the MPO’s October 28th meeting.  

 

d) Community – Commissioner Coppola reported she attended the Air Show Media Party, 

the Federated Republican Women’s Forum where Mrs. Miller gave a presentation on the 10 

Airport, the Charlotte County Women’s Club where donations and scholarships were 

given to two young local ladies, that the Women’s Club will have an auction on November 

16th, and that Mr. King gave a presentation on Sunseeker during the Charlotte-Desoto 

Republican’s Club meeting. 

 15 

e) State Legislation – Chair Seay commented that the Board previously approved making a 

request to Legislation Delegation for $1.95 million to assist with advancements on the 

North side of the Airport. She reported that the Delegation was receptive, and that Mr. 

Parish is currently in Tallahassee and should be following up on the request. She opined 

that the request shows the Delegation they will have additional return on investment. She 20 

commented that she will attempt to arrange for Jerry Paul to call in to a future meeting to 

provide an update on the request.  

 

11. Attorney’s Report 

 25 

Attorney Carr reported that he has had extensive conversations with the legal counsel for 

AeroGuard and Mr. McKinley, who is representing the School Board, regarding the terms of 

each lease. He commented that there is a lot of trepidation between the two entities associated 

with when one can start and when the other can take over and have full occupancy. He reported 

that he has reached a final conclusion of negotiations with AeroGuard, which is exactly along 30 

the lines of what has already been approved by the Board, and that his assumption is that Mr. 

Parish can sign the lease to allow AeroGuard access to the property. He reported that in the 

interim, AeroGuard has become operational as the Authority provided them with space to 

perform instruction. He reported that he has spoken with Mr. McKinley regarding concept, 

that an agreement has been reached, and that he should have the completed copy by 5 p.m. 35 

today. He reported that the School Board has requested that the three years given to them to 

get approved by FAA not be counted towards their 10-year lease and that the compromise 

reached is that the first year, when AeroGuard has guaranteed occupancy of the facilities, will 

not count towards their lease term. He commented that there was an agreement on an 

additional request for the end date of the lease to be January 01 to ensure their lease does not 40 

end in the middle of the school year. He opined that both documents should be signed and 

both parties operational by the end of the week. Chair Seay inquired if the leases need to be 

brought back to the Board for final approval. Attorney Carr commented that each lease is 

uniquely different than the RFP, such as AeroGuard does not want to build a parking lot on 

day one. He commented that the solution was for AeroGuard to have two five-year options 45 

and that if the second five-year option is requested, they will be required to build a parking 

lot unless it’s already been built by the School Board due to the need to spend grant money. 

He opined that the terms of each lease are the master lease, the provisions in which he’s 

discusses are as indicated, and that both parties are anxious to have a completed lease. He 

recommended that he circulate the leases and if there’s any objections, he can call a meeting 50 
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to discuss it. Commissioner Herston recommended holding a special meeting. Attorney Carr 

opined that he has a lot of pressure to complete the leases and that holding a special meeting 

will take too long. He opined that unless there’s significate objections to the terms, he 

represents as the Board’s Legal Counsel, that each lease represents the general standards of 

the Airport entering into the leases. Commissioner Coppola inquired as to if the School Board 5 

will provide a monthly report of their progress. Attorney Carr commented that the lease 

requirements state the School Board must keep the Authority informed associated with their 

progress with the FAA. He commented that when the School Board submits an application to 

the FAA, AeroGuard will have 15-days to exercise the option to provide a 180-day notice to 

terminate the lease and vacate the premises. He commented that once the School Board’s 10 

application is accepted by the FAA with no deficiencies, the School Board can take control of 

the premises after a 30-day waiting period. Commissioner Hancik inquired what would 

happen when either party exercises to take over the facility permanently. Attorney Carr 

commented that if the School Board does not have an approval of their program within three 

years, there’s a hard stop to their lease. He commented that AeroGuard is in the building for 15 

up to five years under their original lease with an option of an additional five years. He 

commented that if AeroGuard exercises their option to extend, the School Board would 

already be past their required time frame for program acceptance and that there will never be 

a time where both parties can claim permanent use of the facility. Commissioner Coppola 

inquired about who is the point of contact for School Board. Attorney Carr commented that 20 

he’s been conversing with Mr. McKinley, from the Wotitzky Law Firm, who communicates 

with Mr. Dionisio, the School Superintendent. Chair Seay commented that during the 

Legislative Delegation Meeting, there was a mention that the School District hired someone 

to be the head of the A&P Program and that they did not have a name. Attorney Carr opined 

that staff can always enter into a lease without Board approval however as a courtesy, leases 25 

have always been brought to the Board for final approval, and that the only reason he doesn’t 

feel these two leases need to be brought back to the Board is due to the need of expedited 

approval. Commissioner Coppola inquired if there is a rush to sign the leases. Chair Seay 

commented that AeroGuard needs to gain access to the facility for training and for access to 

their aircraft. Attorney Carr reported that the rental prices are as projected by each 30 

organization in their RFP and that the problem that has been resolved was who would gain 

exclusive use of the facility and when. He commented that everything else in the lease is 

standard form and terms are as indicated in the RFP with the exception of the School Board’s 

free year and AeroGuard not being required to build a parking lot until their second five-year 

term. Commissioner Hancik inquired if the previously discussed clause regarding the scope 35 

of use was agreed upon by the School Board. Attorney Carr opined that he believes that 

language is within the lease, but he will double check and that he is aware the lease is very 

specific that it’s for the School Board’s part 147 process only. Commissioner Herston inquired 

if it would be appropriate for each Commissioner to receive the lease with a set amount of 

time to review it and offer any feedback. Attorney Carr commented that the process in which 40 

Commissioner Herston is speaking of is negative notice where unless negative comments are 

received, the lease would be approved, and that he would be happy to circulate the final form 

of both leases with negative notice due by 4 PM on Friday. Commissioner Herston motioned 

to accept the AeroGuard and Charlotte County School Board leases as negotiated by 

Attorney Carr with negative notice as of Friday at 4 PM. Commissioner Andrews 45 

seconded. Motion passed unanimously. Attorney Carr commented that the termination of 

the Florida Southwestern State College lease was approved during the consent agenda. He 

reported that he believes the litigation that was discussed during the executive session has 

been resolved as of yesterday and that he is awaiting final notification that funding has been 



CCAA Minutes of Regular Meeting 4 October 17, 2019 

 

completed. He commented that he has not been involved with the litigation aside from 

understanding the status of the matter.  

 

12. CEO’s Report 

 5 

a) Development Update – Mr. Mallard reported that Mr. Parish had a positive meeting with 

FDOT and the State Infrastructure Bank and that the loan application status will be brought 

back to the Board once more detail is known. He commented that the loan would provide 

funding for the GA center and some airside projects. He commented that the construction 

on runway 15-33 begins on November 4th and continues until August 2020. Attorney Carr 10 

inquired if the runway work involves removing the surface and base. Mr. Mallard 

commented that it does not, just resurfacing and grooving and an extension to the current 

runway. He opined that all approaches are scheduled to be completed by July of 2020 to 

have a fully operational runway by August 2020. Attorney Carr inquired if there’s any 

concern regarding the base of the runway. Mr. Mallard commented that the only concern 15 

with the base is on runway 4-22. Attorney Carr inquired if they’re the same base. Mr. 

Ridenour commented both runways have different layers and that the testing on runway 

15-33 shows the base is in good shape. 

 

b) Marketing Update – Mrs. Miller commented that she will provide an overview of the 20 

Why Fly PGD campaign at the next meeting. 

 

c) Aviation Report – Mr. Mallard reported on passenger counts, fuel sales and gallons 

pumped, aircraft ops, hangar vacancies, and provided a reminder of the previously 

announced new routes beginning in November. He commented beginning in November, 25 

Grand Rapids service will be on an A320E, which is a new interior design on Allegiant’s 

aircraft that includes the first five rows of the aircraft having extended seating that will be 

sold as a package with reserved overhead bin space, priority boarding, a seat assignment 

and a free carry-on. He commented that the aircraft will be based in Grand Rapids. He 

reported that a brand-new fuel truck provided by Allegiant should be arriving today and 30 

that two weeks ago he and Mr. Parish met with Allegiant in Las Vegas. He commented 

that there should be approximately an 8% increase during summer and some seasonal 

routes will become year-round routes. He reported the Florida International Air Show is 

November 1st-3rd.  

 35 

13. Old Business 

 

a) Iowa International Property Acquisition for Runway 22 RPZ – Mr. Mallard 

commented that in January, the Board approved the acquisition of the runway 22 RPZ, 

that a fuel tank was found on the property, that the removal of the tank has been completed, 40 

and requested the Board allow Mr. Parish to sign the final closing paperwork after the 

Attorney’s final review. Chair Seay confirmed with Mr. Mallard that the acquisition has 

not changed since it was previously discussed. Andrews motioned to approve CEO 

Parish to execute the closing documents, with Attorney approval, once they have 

been received. Herston seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 45 

 

14. New Business 

 

a) AJAX Contract for Runway 4-22 Emergency Repairs – Mr. Ridenour commented that 

the emergency repairs are a maintenance project. He commented that runway 4-22 has 50 



CCAA Minutes of Regular Meeting 5 October 17, 2019 

 

been monitored over the years and that there are wheel ruts that have formed from the tires 

of the jets on each side of the center line. He commented that each rut is currently ponding 

water approximately ¾ of an inch to an inch and a half deep on each side of the runway. 

He commented that EG Solutions was hired to perform an engineering evaluation of the 

runway, that they found there were divots in the runway, and that staff followed up the 5 

report with a straight board to identify the locations with issues. He commented that staff 

feels the best option is to mill out and overlay those areas so that the runway doesn’t pond 

water. He opined that he’d like to have it done before the Air Show, that Ajax is available 

for the project, and that the work was essentially bid for the runway 15-33 project as it’s 

similar work. He commented the only thing different is the grooving work, which will be 10 

a few more dollars than bid, as those crews are currently unavailable. He commented that 

FDOT and FAA will not fund maintenance projects, so they were not contacted. Mr. 

Mallard commented that with the construction on runway 15-33, the Airport will be down 

to one runway and opined that it needs to be repaired prior as it is has a potential to get 

worse before the end of construction. Commissioner Herston inquired about the difference 15 

in elevation from the damage. Mr. Ridenour commented that it’s a 1% difference. 

Commissioner Herston motioned to approve the Ajax Paving Industries of Florida, 

Inc. contract of $165,199.55 as presented. Commissioner Coppola seconded. 

Commissioner Hancik inquired as to where the slurry will go. Mr. Ridenour commented 

that the slurry will be dumped on the north end away from any ditches, swells, or receiving 20 

water bodies and that Ajax will come back to pick it up after it dries. Commissioner 

Herston inquired as to where the millings are going. Mr. Ridnour commented that the 

Airport will keep approximately five loads and that the rest will be returned to Ajax as 

part of the price. Motion passed unanimously. 

 25 

b) Update to T-hangar Waitlist Form – Mr. Mallard commented that the T-hangar waitlist 

form was updated so that if an individual is offered a hangar, instead of dropping to the 

bottom of the list if not taken, they will now be removed from the list and have to reapply 

with an additional $75 fee. Chair Seay commented that those on the waitlist will now have 

to be ready to go when it’s their turn for a hangar. Commissioner Andrews motioned to 30 

approve the update to the T-hangar waitlist form as presented. Commissioner 

Hancik seconded. Motion passed unanimously.  

 

c) Tony Jannus Distinguished Aviation Society Awards Banquet – Mr.  Mallard 

commented that a table has been reserved for the Tony Jannus Awards on November 15th, 35 

that the CEO of Airbus will be receiving the award, that it will be held at the Opal Sand 

Resort on Clearwater Beach and that there are no hotel rooms available. He commented 

that there are eight seats available and it’s desired to take a combination of staff and Board 

members. Chair Seay commented that she will be out of town and unable to attend. 

Commissioner Coppola inquired if there would be someone driving everyone or if 40 

everyone is to drive individually. Mr. Mallard commented that everyone is going 

individually. Commissioner Herston commented that he would like to attend. 

Commissioner Andrews commented that he would like to attend. Attorney Carr 

commented that the Board should remember that this will be a highly publicized event, 

that any more than one Commissioner is an appearance of impropriety, and that if more 45 

than one Commissioner would like to attend, he recommends each stay separate and 

distinct from each other. He opined that the Board should always be concerned about the 

appearance of impropriety, especially at a highly public function. Commissioner Coppola 

commented that she’s unsure if she’ll be able to attend. Mr. Mallard requested that the 

Board let Ms. Hendren know if they would like to attend as soon as possible. 50 




